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June 14, 2010 
 
The Honorable Timothy Geithner 
Secretary 
U.S. Department of Treasury 
1500 Pennsylvania Avenue NW 
Washington DC   20220 
 
Dear Mr. Secretary: 
 
On behalf of the members of the Community Development Bankers Association (CDBA), we 
are writing to express our deep concern about implementation of the Community 
Development Capital Initiative (CDCI).  Based on the experiences of our member banks to 
date, we fear the CDCI review process will result—like the old Capital Purchase Program 
(CPP) it was meant to replace—in only a small portion of CDFI banks and thrifts being able 
to participate.  This outcome for CDCI would be a tragedy for low income communities 
across the United States that would be at heightened risk of losing critical mission-focused 
financial institutions that provide quality financial services in places others do not serve. 
 
We strongly urge the Department to revisit and restructure the review process to increase 
the likelihood of success of the initiative.  This is a Treasury Department program, designed 
by the Treasury specifically to support mission-oriented institutions in low income 
communities so they can lend where others will not.   It explicitly includes a provision for 
banks that “might not otherwise be approved by their regulator.”  Yet the current review 
process severely undermines the ability of CDFI banks to participate in the program as 
envisioned by Treasury.  Unless Treasury takes full ownership of the program, it is not likely to 
meet its goals. 
 
At the core of our concern are: (1) the lack of ownership by the regulatory agencies for the 
public policy objectives articulated by the Treasury Department when CDCI was created; 
and (2) an overly cumbersome, multi-layer review process is preventing the vast majority of 
applicants from even being considered for investment by the Treasury Department.  Even 
though the CDCI program was initially announced in November 2009, and officially started 
in February 2010, more than four months later, not a single CDCI dollar has been invested in 
any CDFI bank or credit union. 
 
Treasury has the authority to approve or reject CDFI applications.  Yet, it has essentially 
delegated this authority to the regulatory agencies.  Applicants must be approved by the 
regional office of their banks’ primary regulator -- and later by the agency headquarters in 
Washington DC.  In many regional offices, agency personal have so many completing 
priorities that some CDCI applicants have received scant attention.  Other regional offices 
have stated to CDCI applicants they have been given insufficient guidance on 
implementation of the program.  Still others explicitly state their agencies will generally 
review and make recommendations on CDCI using the same “viability” review standards as 
used for the CPP despite the vastly different programmatic objectives of CDCI.   
 
Moreover, after review by their primary regulatory agencies, many banks with holding 
companies are being further reviewed by the Federal Reserve Banks and Board.  Finally, 
based on communications from the regulatory agencies, it appears that the regulators 



intend most CDCI applications to be reviewed by an Interagency Regulatory Council 
before being forwarded to Treasury.   
 
Regulator communications with our member banks indicates that each of these bodies 
appears to have different standards and expectations for performance, and that the 
standards are incompatible with the purposes of CDCI.  Some applicants are being given 
contradictory guidance on issues related to performance, and applications are being 
delayed in a manner that puts the institutions at significant risk of not receiving critically 
needed investments before the expiration of the funding deadline this fall.  This process 
leaves many applications at risk of “withering on the vine” within the regulatory agencies or 
Interagency Regulator Council, severely limiting the pool of CDCI applicants the Treasury 
Investment Committee will likely have an opportunity to review.  This undermines Treasury’s 
purposes in creating CDCI, which was to prevent the demise of institutions uniquely serving 
distressed communities. 
 
We believe the current review process is flawed.  The process needs to be streamlined, with 
the Treasury Department actively engaged early on.  The Treasury Department should be 
fully knowledgeable of all CDCI applications filed at each of the regulatory agencies and 
the status of each application in the process.  The opinions of the regulatory agencies 
should only be advisory in nature.  Furthermore, the recommendations, opinions, or inactions 
of the agencies or Interagency Regulatory Council should not prevent any applicant from 
being considered by the Treasury Investment Committee.   
 
In closing, we strongly urge the Treasury Department to revisit the current review process 
and take a lead and proactive role in the review of CDCI applications.  This is essential to 
implementation of the CDCI and to the program’s success.  
 
We also thank you for your commitment to low income communities.  Your efforts to 
empower CDFIs will help restore economic vitality to low income and minority communities 
across the nation. 
 
Sincerely, 

     

William Dana    Jeannine Jacokes 
Board Chairperson   Chief Executive and Policy Officer 
 
cc:   
The Honorable Herbert Allison, Assistant Secretary for Financial Stability 
The Honorable Michael Barr, Assistant Secretary for Financial Institutions 
The Honorable Gene Sperling, Senior Advisor to the Secretary 
The Honorable Donna Gambrell, Director, Community Development Financial Institutions 
Fund 
 
 








